State Historic Preservation Review Board Meeting Minutes
January 17, 2020
The Auditorium at the Montana Historical Society, Helena, Montana
January 17, 2020
Review Board (Board) Members Present: Dr. Riley Auge, Marv Keller, Milo McLeod, Carol Bronson, Dr. Tim Urbaniak, Marcella Walter (Chair), Patti Casne, Jeff Shelden
State Historic Preservation Office (SHPO) Staff: Peter Brown, John Boughton, Kate Hampton 
Guests: Bill Bronson, Mitzi Rosillon, Gayla Hess, Paul Putz, Lynn Kenyon, Laura Evilsizer, Melissa Munson
Call to Order-1:00 p.m.: Marcella Walter (Board Chair) called the meeting to order and read the State Historic Preservation Review Board mission statement.  
Welcome/Introductions-1:09 p.m.: Ms. Walter requested that the Review Board, SHPO personnel, and guests introduce themselves. 
SHPO Preservation News-1:10 p.m.:  John Boughton briefed the Board about several subjects including: 
Local Preservation/Certified Local Government (CLG):  Kate Hampton, Community Preservation Coordinator, and Craig Mrock, Grants Contracts Coordinator, are currently working on new contracts for 2020-2021 fiscal year with each of Montana’s 16 Certified Local Governments (CLGs).  Finalization of the contracts should occur by March 30.   

Grants: Underrepresented Communities Grant

In August, the Montana Historical Society (MHS) signed a grant agreement with the National Park Service (NPS), for the federal agency’s 2019 Underrepresented Communities Grant supporting the Documenting and Sharing Montana’s African American Heritage Project, Phase 3.  The State Historic Preservation Office will receive $27,052 for the grant.  Work will occur over the next two years and include additional African American heritage property context development, survey and National Register nominations, as well as oral history and video production.

The NPS grant is matched in part with a previous $6,000 commitment from Humanities Montana and a $5,400 Cultural and Aesthetics grant approved this past year by the 2019 Legislature. 

Grants: Revitalizing Montana’s Rural Heritage Project
As mentioned at the September review board meeting, SHPO obtained a $391,000 National Park Service Grant to fund brick-and-mortar projects supporting SHPO’s one-time, Revitalizing Montana’s Rural Heritage grant program.  The grants will range from $10,000 to $100,000 for preservation projects in locales with populations under 50,000 people. 

The grant application deadline closed January 6 and the applications are presently under review.  

Office Changes

Pete Brown continues to helm the interim SHPO position until a new SHPO is hired.  

Jessica Bush assumed the State Archaeologist position.  Ms. Bush previous served as the Compliance Officer in the SHPO.  
Laura Evilsizer was hired as the new Compliance Officer.  Prior to coming to SHPO, Ms. Evilsizer worked for the Forest Service and Metcalf Archaeological Consultants in Bismarck.  She received her MA from the University of Montana in 2016 and is pursuing a GIS certificate from Michigan State University.  
Mellissa Munson began her role as the new SHPO Administrative Assistant.  Ms. Munson is extremely qualified and holds a BS in Biology and Botanical Sciences from the University of Montana.  
Properties Listed in the National Register Since January 2019
Andrus Hotel (Dillon)

Dillon City Hall Historic District

James McCrossin Cabin (Ravalli County)

Dean School (Stillwater County)  

Potential Upcoming Nominations

Teslow Grain Elevator (Livingston)
Spokane Hills Airway Beacon
Sage Creek Station (Carbon County)
Stark House (Missoula County)
Flatwillow Community Hall (Petroleum County)
Fratt School (Billings)
Consideration of National Register nominations-1:25 p.m.
1) Quinn’s Garage (Augusta)
Peter Brown of the State Historic Preservation Office, and co-author, presented the nomination.  The property was presented as significant under criteria A and C.  
Questions and Comments from the Review Board:
· How is the building presently used? [some of the building remains unused though one section serves as an antique store.]  

· Were the concrete blocks used in the construction of the building made on site? [while on-site manufacture of concrete blocks was common, it remains unknown where the blocks used in the construction of Quinn’s Garage were made.  Patented machines also came to market around this time making the process easier]  
· Please add a close-up photograph of the concrete block.  
· Please add a close-up photograph of the brands burned in the interior.

· The owner who attended the board meeting mentioned that the film North Fork was filmed in Augusta.  
Ms. Walter asked for any public comment on the property. None was given.  Mr. Keller moved and Ms. Bronson seconded, that the nomination with discussed edits, be forwarded to the Keeper.  The Review Board unanimously concurred.
2)  The Heritage Museum (Libby)

John Boughton, Montana State Historic Preservation Office, presented the nomination.  The property was presented as significant under criteria A and C, with Criterion Consideration G.
Questions and Comments from the Review Board:
· Are the construction plans available?  If so please include, if possible.  [The original 1975 blueprints are in the Heritage Museum office waiting to be archived.  Mr. Boughton will check with the Heritage Museum to see if it is possible to scan them.]
· The Review Board really appreciates the nomination discussing not just the positive exhibits in the museum, but also the exhibits that highlight some of the darker history of the area, such as the effects of asbestos on the town of Libby.  This is a great museum.  
· Does the Heritage Museum hold many exhibits presenting Native American prehistory or history and were the Native Americans involved with the construction of the building? [The majority of exhibits focus on Euro-American history.  The abundant newspaper articles that covered the construction progress of the building don’t discuss Native American involvement with the building’s construction.]

· Why the unusual National Register boundary?  [Montana’s National Register reviewer in Washington D.C. prefers the inclusion of some acreage with a property’s submittal for listing, when possible.  In this case, the boundary includes the building, parking lot, and some land fronting the highway, and excludes all noncontributing resources.]

· This nomination does a fine job in presenting the “exceptional importance” argument under Criterion Consideration G for listing in the National Register.  The number of skilled people involved is impressive.  
· Correct date error on page 15 of Section 8.

· Please add more exterior photographs.
· Any information on how the exterior corners were made and cut?

Ms. Walter asked for any public comment on the property. None was given.  Dr. Auge moved and Ms. Casne seconded that the nomination with discussed edits be forwarded to the Keeper. The Review Board unanimously concurred.  

3) Glenn’s Dam (Anaconda)
Mitzi Rossillon, historian and one of the nomination’s authors, presented the nomination. The property was presented as significant under Criterion A and Criterion C.
Questions and Comments from the Review Board:
· What are the posts/piers in Photo 4 on page 4? [No idea, but they are likely non-historic.]  
· Any historic photos? [None found that dated before 1957.]
· Is the community interested in this?  Why is the CLG interested? [Limited interest from the community occurred in the 1930s through the 1950s.  However, a greater interest began as improvements around the property occurred, initially with people hiking in the area and now with the addition of a walking trail. The trail system allows the CLG to help promote the history of this little-recognized piece of history right outside of town.]
· Any idea how much water actually flowed through the pipe? [No figures were found.  The pipeline was only used for a few years.]

· Why is the property referred to as a district? [Multiple resources.]

· Please add a figure showing the location of the walking trail. 

· Is there enough integrity to warrant Criterion C significance? [Under the area of significance of “engineering”, enough remains to impart how the system worked.  The integrity of Glenn’s Dam is quite good compared to other earth dams that date to that time, in addition to the size of the dam, one of the largest in the state.]
· Any interpretation around the property and trail? [Maybe near the pumphouse, but it is limited.  The hope is to add more.]
Ms. Walter asked for any public comment on the property.  None was given.  Dr. Urbaniak moved and Dr. Auge seconded that the nomination with discussed edits be forwarded to the Keeper. The Review Board unanimously concurred.   
Break-2:15 p.m.

Resumption of meeting-2:40 p.m.
4) Silver City Cemetery (Lewis and Clark County)
Paul Putz, historian and author, presented the nomination. The property was presented as significant under Criterion A.  
Questions and Comments from the Review Board:
· A pleasure to read this nomination.  
· Was this area ever a district?  [No, the only resource is the cemetery.]
· Do any other buildings or structures remain?  [The only building nearby is a saloon built in the 1980s.  The last surviving structure that dated to the period of significance was moved years ago.]
· Does any archaeological value exist?  [Potentially near the pasture.  The construction of the highway destroyed much of the archaeological potential.]
· The review board appreciated that some photos and maps were placed within the text.  

· Does a community exist that would like this information presented as a book?  [Many of the families in the area are interested, though much more work needs to be done.  The information could be distributed through a website.]

· Is it permissible to list cemeteries?  [Yes, while not routinely done, exceptions exist.]  

Ms. Walter asked for any public comment on the property. None was given.  Ms. Casne moved and Mr. McLeod seconded that the nomination with discussed edits be forwarded to the Keeper. The Review Board unanimously concurred.   
New Business-2:50 p.m.
Ms. Walter called for approval of the September 2019 Review Board minutes.  Dr. Urbaniak moved and Dr. Auge seconded to approve the minutes.  The Board unanimously concurred.  

Revitalizing Montana’s Rural Heritage Grant.  Mr. Brown, Acting SHPO, provided an overview of the grant, which included discussion of where the applications originated, types of projects the grant could cover, dissemination of how the grant was advertised, and response to the grant.

2020 Biennial State Heritage Property Stewardship Reporting Discussion:  Mr. Brown provided an overview of the Biennial State Heritage Property Stewardship Reporting for board members appointed within the last two years.  The previous reporting cycle employed a direct and short “white paper” summary document for the Legislative committee’s review along with a Power Point presentation highlighting major findings and recommendations; both were then posted online on the SHPO website.  The Review Board and SHPO feel that following a similar reporting format for the 2020 reporting cycle is sound.  The use of a story-map might also be pursued.  
Discussion also occurred whether to prepare individual letters to agencies with feedback about their individual reports.  This did not occur for the 2018 reporting cycle, but both the Review Board and the SHPO feel reimplementation of the letters might prove beneficial to the agencies.  Face-to-face meetings with agencies – especially those that have a difficult time with heritage stewardship – was also discussed. 
The Review Board resolved that all members will review the new 2020 reports that are due by February 6 from the state agencies and will be posted on the SHPO website: http://mhs.mt.gov/Shpo/ReviewComp/StateHeritageProperties.  These agency reports will be discussed at the May 2020 meeting in the context of defining the primary information, findings and/or recommendations, likely to be highlighted in a focused 2020 Review Board-SHPO summary document and Power Point presentation.  
May 2020 Review Board Meeting.  The Review Board voted to hold the next meeting between the dates of May 14 to May 16.  The meeting location will be determined by SHPO.  
Possible change of date for the Biennial Montana Historic Preservation Award Ceremony.  The subject of moving the biennial historic preservation awards from January to May was discussed.  The next awards ceremony isn’t until 2021, so the Review Board has time to ponder the issue.  
Adjourn-3:58 p.m.  Mr. Keller moved and Dr. Auge seconded for adjournment of the meeting.  The Review Board unanimously concurred.  
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